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Determination of energy intensive industries exposed to a significant risk of carbon leakage: first results of the quantitative analysis
1.
The Commission proposal to amend the greenhouse gas emission allowance trading system provided for measures to support defined sectors or sub-sectors of energy intensive industries in the event of carbon leakage.  In September, the Commission set out a methodology
 which was presented to stakeholders on 26 September.
 The methodology relied on the collection of relevant industrial data and the application of objective and measurable criteria. It was largely endorsed by all stakeholders and also met broad support in Parliament and the Council.
2.
Since then, the Commission has been working with industry to collate the data required for a preliminary analysis of sectors or sub-sectors' risk of carbon leakage under the first stage in the Commission methodology.  The analysis has been based on two indicators, based on 2006 trade figures and on an assumption of a carbon price of €30:  
· Industry’s additional costs relative to product prices, related to carbon dioxide emissions (direct as well as indirect through electricity consumption) incurred in the production of products. This gives an indication on how much price increase would be necessary in order to compensate for increased costs. 
· Openness to international trade as an indicator for the exposure to international competition.
The two indicators combined allow a first assessment of the relevant impact of ETS for various industries. 
3.
The data used are official statistics, supplemented by published data provided by industry, checked by Commission services with the support of IPTS in JRC-Seville and EUROSTAT.  Where industrial and public data deviated by more than +/-5% and where no clear explanation could be found, official data has generally been used.  
4.
The first results are shown in Annex 1, with the data mapped onto a graph in line with the proposed methodology.  Annex 2 specifies the data sources used.  2006 data has been used, as the most recent complete data available.  A wide range of products have been analysed, but the process of checking data will need to continue and the following points should be borne in mind: 
· Data quality: data will have to undergo one more round of quality check by industry and Commission experts, particularly in cases where no official data is available, where industry and official data do not match, and where there are inconsistencies in different official sources. 
· Product and sector coverage: for each sector an initial number of products had been identified, but due to data gaps not all of these are yet included. The Commission will seek to close these data gaps, using additional, publicly available data sources. 
· Representativity: since it would not be practical to assess products in a comprehensive way, representative products in terms of emissions and production volumes have been chosen for analysis.
· The dynamics of trade flows as a result of price developments.
Annex 1: Results of stage 1 for products with available data and illustrative graphs (overall / per sector)
Annex 2: Table indicating availability of the necessary data for each sector
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